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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY WELLBEING & OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 10 JUNE 2010
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	*
	R A Pearson

	*
	L Barton
	*
	Mrs J Reeves  (Vice-Chairman)

	
	J Dornan
	*
	Mrs E Webster

	*
	M Garnett
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	Mrs J H Whitehouse (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	L Mead
	*
	B Wood


* Present
Councillors A Naylor (Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing), A Brown (Deputy to Cabinet Member), E Hart, C Griffiths and T Higgins were in attendance.
40.
Apologies and Substitute Notices
The Committee Officer reported no apologies had been received.
41.
Declarations of Interest

Councillor Mavis Webster declared an interest in Item 46(i), as she was a Governor to the South Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust. No other declarations of interest were reported.
42.
Minutes of last meeting

The Minutes of the meeting of the Community Wellbeing & Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 April 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the attendance record being amended to reflect that Councillor Reeves was a Vice Chairman.  
43.
Order of business

It was agreed that the order of business on the published agenda for the meeting be changed so that the Serious Case Review (Item 9 on the published agenda) be considered as the next item, followed by Adult safeguarding – Quarterly report (Item 8 on the published agenda) and thereafter to follow the order of the published agenda.

44.
Serious Case Review (home closure in Colchester)

The Committee received report (CWOP/24/10) on a Serious Case Review undertaken by the Essex Safeguarding Adults Board (ESAB). Paul Bedwell, Business Manager, Shirley Jarlett, Assistant County Solicitor, and Liz Chidgey, Deputy Executive Director, Adults Health and Community Wellbeing joined the meeting. Ms Jarlett outlined the background and purpose of ESAB which was as a non statutory and non regulatory body which had no sanctions but promoted joint working with the various agencies and organisations involved in adult safeguarding. Serious Case Reviews were undertaken by the ESAB to identify lessons learnt from incidents that occurred and did not look to attribute blame. Adult Safeguarding did not have statutory powers to demand participation in the review. It was important to recognise that the ESAB relied on full, frank exchange of views provided on a confidential basis. The full report on the Serious Case Review set out to identify evidence of both good practice and areas of improvement to drive forward future systems and practice. The recommendations for future action identified in the full report were set out in the action plan presented to the Committee and included progress by agencies to deliver the reports recommendations. Members expressed concern at the time taken for the action plan to be available since the relocation of residents from HX Care home in November 2008 and sought assurances that other HX managed homes would not have the same issues as those identified in Colchester. Ms Chidgey confirmed that Adults and Social Wellbeing had clear processes and procedures for contract and quality monitoring to ensure maintenance of standards at all its homes and escalated programmes of monitoring would be put in place as follow-up when issues were identified. 

Ms Chidgey advised that decisive action had been taken to break the contract for the HX Care home in Colchester and to establish the Serious Case Review. Whilst Members had not seen the full report it was confirmed that the Serious Case Review process relied on full co-operation from all parties and that members could take assurance from the comprehensive review undertaken by subject matter experts and that the final report had been independently drafted.
As part of the final report ECC had written a report on its actions, processes and behavious and evaluate feedback from service users and family members. Subsequently the Care Quality Commission had conducted a full safeguarding inspection of ECC and concluded that ECC had demonstrated that it reacted quickly when issues were identified and had received an excellent rating, the only council bar one in the country to receive such an rating.
The Committee was then taken through each action point listed in the action plan and were given further updates as appropriate. It was Agreed that the checklist covering the important indicators on standards of care which was used by health and social care staff when visiting residential care homes also should be provided to Members for their home visits.

Councillor Higgins, a local member for the area in which HX Care home was located, thanked officers for the actions taken although it had unfortunately resulted in the displacement of residents. 

A further report would be presented to the Committee in October. Thereafter, Mr Bedwell and Ms Jarlett left the meeting.

45.
Adult Safeguarding – quarterly report.

The Committee received the Adult Safeguards Unit – quarterly report (CWOP/23/10) introduced by Sue Hawkins, Senior Operational Manager, Social Care Access Services and Adult Safeguards. The report gave an update on the actions from the 2008/2009 Annual Report which was presented to Committee in January 2010. The Annual Report for 2009/2010 would be presented to committee in October 2010 in accordance with the scrutiny forward look. Ms Hawkins updated Members on each action highlighting certain ones as follows: 
(i) Point A in the quarterly report: One of the issues identified had been to ensure the accuracy of relevant safeguarding data in order to help plan services. A new step had been introduced in the procedure for processing safeguarding data with an acknowledgement and confirmation of action being taken now sent to the person or organisation reporting a potential safeguarding issue.

(ii) Point B in the quarterly report: As part of ensuring that safeguarding was an inherent consideration in the development of the personalisation agenda the ASU had held meetings with the London Borough’s of Barking, and Dagenham and Waltham Forest to look at wider safeguards issues and ECC had agreed to host the next meeting. Joint ventures with one or more London Boroughs were being considered for certain services e.g. 24 hour Helpline. 
(iii) Point C in the quarterly report: A further issue identified had been to look at the apparent increase in institutional alerts and to make sure that they were appropriate and relevant. The annual report would show that there was a greater awareness, responsibility and ownership of safeguarding issues. GP’s and A&E were often the first people to see safeguarding incidents. Ms Chidgey confirmed that a planned revision to GP contracts would impose a standard requirement on safeguarding. In addition, safeguarding now was a standard agenda item for ASU when it met with the acute health trusts and the commissioning trusts. A representative of one of the trusts would be invited to attend the item in the October meeting of the Committee that would be considering the ASU annual report.
(iv) Point D in the quarterly report: The ASU had launched a series of information leaflets on safeguarding and what to expect during an investigation as well as a service users feedback form. This was a pilot project running from April to July 2010. Sample leaflets had been brought to the meeting and Councillors Higgins and Pearson agreed to provide Member feedback on the documents.

(v) Point E in the quarterly report: Following successful piloting of an information sharing process in the south of the County between ECC and Essex Police further discussions were being held to see if the pilot could be rolled-out across the county which would help to further populate Essex Police’s Protect database. Specific information protection protocols would be put in place. A representative of Essex Police would be invited to attend the item at the October meeting of the Committee that would be considering the ASU annual report.
(vi) Point H in the quarterly report: To develop information sharing between all agencies – the Essex Charter now had been signed by all agencies. A secure email address for the sharing of confidential information with partner agencies was to be allocated. Data governance matters were discussed with other partners at the instigation of the lead agency. The client (if they had capacity) and family in each case would be fully involved in decisions being made about the appropriateness of client information sharing and disclosure. Sometimes the police had different processes for information sharing and they would require the signing of formal confidentiality agreements prior to information sharing.
The Chairman thanked Ms Hawkins for her report and comments and noted that the ASU annual report would be presented to the Committee in October.

46.
Report of the Mental Health Trusts

(a)
South Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust
Philip Howe, Director of Social Care and Partnerships, South Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (SEPT) joined the meeting and presented an update to the 2008/2009 Annual Partnership Report presented to the Committee earlier in the year (CWOP/20/10) The Report reviewed the progress of the self directed support pilot, the number of service users from a looked after background, increasing carers assessments and advocacy referrals. 
(i)
Progress of the Self Directed Support Pilot

Mr Howe highlighted SEPTs focus on a self directed support pilot. SEPT aimed to give service users more control over their lives and their report reflected progress and evidence collected at this stage. Clients that progressed through the initial appraisal process were awarded an indicative budget as part of the process of support planning that enabled practitioners and service users to be more creative in their delivery of services. SEPT were working with other providers to develop a range of options as a precursor to encouraging clients to enter or re-enter employment. The mental health trust would retain sign-off authority for any support plan. It was confirmed that there was a built in process for revaluation and a service user could opt to return to managed services from a non-managed service provider. Ms Chidgey added that by allocating resources via indicative budgets it would enable further analysis by SEPT of outcomes and areas of need. Councillor Dick requested that that this shift in resource allocation be reflected in SEPT’s next annual report.
(ii)
Number of service users from a looked-after background

It was noted that the statistics for the number of service users from a ‘looked-after’ background only reflected those adults who previously had had contact with Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services in South Essex and did not include anyone who may have been looked-after outside the South Essex area. Members discussed how the reporting statistics could be improved to include those outside the South Essex area and the basis for any research based project. It was agreed that Liz Chidgey would formulate a suitable proposal for further review via a research group.
Finally Mr Howe concluded that SEPT’s priorities remained as safeguarding vulnerable people, further progressing the self directed support project (SDS), using SDS to enable more socially-inclusive care options and to continue support for carers. 

Councillor Dick welcomed the general presentation of statistics in the SEPT report and asked to continue to receive them. Thereafter Mr Howe left the meeting.


(b)
North Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust
Paul Keedwell, Director of Operations and Nursing and Graham Field, Associate Director of Social Care both of the North Essex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust (NEPFT) joined the meeting and presented an update to the 2008/2009 Annual Partnership Report presented to the Committee earlier in the year (CWOP/19/10). The Report reviewed its action plan to address the high number of people being admitted into residential care, the progress of the self directed support pilot, the number of service users from a looked after background, increasing carers assessments and advocacy referrals. There had been general discussion on some of these issues in consideration of the SEPT item above and these were not revisited. 
(i)
Admissions to residential care

All care planning was based on a full recovery model. There was no formal evaluation of the process as a whole with evaluation and planning for individual service users done on a case by case basis at the time of assessment. The Trust were looking at including patient feedback in future reports to the Committee.
The Trust would be maintaining a record of all arranged care packages, including administrative outcomes and breakdown of placements, and it was anticipated that this information would be available for future reports to the Committee. 
(ii)
Adults with previously looked-after child status

Currently there was no recording of information on adults with previously looked-after child status. The future recording of this status electronically for children and adults was part of a data improvement plan. Councillor Dick emphasised the importance of having this information available and also requested that general information on safeguarding vulnerable adults be included in a future report.

(iii)
Carers
Although there was no longer a formal national target for carers assessments, the Trust had continued to improve performance on completed assessments as agreed with Essex County Council and exceeded its own numerical target for the year (1325 assessments) by 114. The Trust Carer Support Team had driven significant quality improvement in the provision of carers assessments and this service enhancement would be included in the annual report. Councillor Dick confirmed that the Committee would like to continue to receive statistics on carers assessments.
47.
Occupational Therapy Review

The Committee received a report on a review of Assessment and Care Management (AACM) (CWOP/21/10) introduced by Ms Pauline Holroyd, Senior Operational Manager. The review sought to evaluate the current position of occupational therapy in AACM, to recommend improvements, to benchmark against other local authorities, identify the potential for savings and improve performance. Ms Holroyd advised that the service wanted to evaluate where it was after the last restructure of the service in October 2008 and to maximise its future potential in providing care including reflecting the increased use of personal budgets. Members discussed the current process, the number of complaints about the service, the speed and responsiveness of the service, the number and balance of qualified staff to non-qualified, engagement with other social care agencies, the use of specialist and self-employed providers and the balance between being a commissioner and provider service. Ms Chidgey advised that the proposed review was an acknowledgement that there were issues with the current service although some parts of it worked well. Over 40% of referrals to the Directorate were for occupational therapy, and the review would address how these could be assessed in a timely manner. The review would look at working jointly with the PCTs and it was acknowledged that it was possible that local authority housing departments could do some of their own occupational therapy assessments and provision if relevant skill-sets were developed.
Councillor Whitehouse suggested that some relevant scrutiny work already had been undertaken and that AACM should look at the evidence collated by the Complaints Task and Finish Group. It was noted that the occupational therapy review would be both scrutiny and policy development. 

The proposed terms of reference of the review as presented to the meeting was Agreed and it was further Agreed that an initial report back to Committee be made in September and then further reports as appropriate thereafter.
48.
Complaints Procedure – Task and Finish Group

The Committee received a final report (CWOP/22/10) presented from the Task and Finish Group on complaints and representations and introduced by Ms Ros Wilson, Service Manager Internal Standards and Governance. The report outlined the pathways available and the principles underpinning each pathway for informal information enquiries from Members, media enquiries, and formal representations from Members. The pathways took account of regulatory requirements. The overriding principle underpinning each pathway was to achieve resolution at local level as quickly and effectively as possible with support from the complaints team if required. In addition it was important to analyse concerns, complaints and representations, and identify learning and trends. The procedure, once agreed, would be disseminated via Member Locality Briefings. 
Members agreed that it was important to distinguish between comments and requests for further information and actual registration of complaints. 

At this point Councillor Ann Naylor joined the meeting and, having assisted in the office of a local member of Parliament during the recent general election, was able to advise the meeting of examples of correspondence and letters of complaint received in that office that could have been resolved quickly in liaison with local Members. Members discussed the need to improve communication between MPs and local members to resolve local issues; this would also highlight the role of the County and District councils. Members discussed the possibility of County and District Councillors attending MPs local surgeries. Members suggested that consideration be given to providing briefing notes for MPs surgeries on the appropriate referral pathway for complaints. It was Agreed that MPs could be invited to future Member Locality Briefings where the Complaints and Representations procedure was being discussed.
49.
Forward Look
The Committee received the Forward Look (CWOP/25/10). The following subsequent amendments to it were noted: Serious Case Review - further progress report in October; Adult Safeguarding quarterly report would be moved from September to the October meeting; First report back from the review of Occupational Therapy would be in September.
50.
Dates of Future Meetings
The Committee noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on Thursday 8 July 2010. 

The future meeting dates were noted as follows:

· Thursday 9 September 2010 

· Thursday 14 October 2010 

· Thursday 11 November 2010 

· Thursday 9 December 2010 

· Thursday 13 January 2011

· Thursday 10 February 2011

· Thursday 10 March 2011

· Thursday 14 April 2011

The meeting closed at 12.15pm.

Chairman
